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A-barth Onan Hag Oll!  Representing One and All

REPORTS FOR MAY 2016 MEETING

AGENDA ITEM 7. 1
Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be held on 17th May 2016 

POLICE LIAISON
Decision Required:
1. To decide upon Council representation at a Police Liaison Group Meeting in Falmouth on Wednesday 8th June 2016 from 6pm to 8pm.

2. To note receipt of Guidelines for Engagement between Police and Parish Councils and Useful Information regarding the Police.
Report:
On 13th May at 23.15 I received the following e-mail from Inspector Ian Thompson:
Please accept my apology for the slight delay in organising the first Police Liaison Group Meeting (PLGM), but hopefully the format devised and agenda proposed (and attached) will be acceptable to you all and worth the short wait.

We have been lucky enough to secure the Falmouth Town Council Chamber as the venue for the first PLGM, scheduled to take place at 6PM on Wednesday 8th June 2016.  I am sorry if some of you are forced to travel further than others, but was very grateful for the use of the comfortable surroundings, and was relieved to find a meeting room large enough to contain all of the representatives expected to attend.  The location will be open to review depending on attendance.

I would appreciate confirmation (to my email address below) from each Council indicating their intention to attend, as well as a name for their nominated representative.  This information will assist greatly with our ongoing arrangements, as well as providing detail for future minutes.  As the meeting has only been allotted a 2hour slot, and as there are expected to be a large number of representatives present, I must insist that topics for ‘Any Other Business’ are provided in writing prior to the evening of the event.  Any topics raised at the meeting itself, without prior notification, will not be discussed.  I hope you appreciate the practical necessity of this provision.

I look forward to hearing back from you, and meeting your nominated representatives on Wednesday 8th June.
There were attachments to the e-mail which appear as Appendices 1,2 & 3 to this report for Members’ information.

I have asked Cllr Blease, as the Police and NHW Liaison Officer, if he is willing/able to attend, although I appreciate that this may depend upon the outcome of the AGM. By the time that this report is considered, however, the AGM will have taken place.
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                     

16th May 2015
The Appendices to this report may be seen upon application to the Clerk.
AGENDA ITEMS 11.1 – 11.3
  Clerk’s Reports for Meeting on 17th May 2016
Summary of Decisions Required (Details in report):
1. To note the Council’s current financial position.
2. To note the information provided relating to Stithians Post Office.

3. To include clauses in the lease for the post office/shop whereby the tenant is responsible for all electricity charges including the toilet and the Parish Council is responsible for all water charges subject to review every six months.
4. To agree a revised specification for toilet cleaning and maintenance of the building.

5. To agree a rate of pay for the toilet cleaning contractor.
Report:
11.1 Council’s Current Financial Position:
Appendices 1, 2 and 3 to this Report show the Council’s financial position as at 10th May. 
I do not propose to elaborate further on the Appendices but will be pleased to address any matters that Members may wish to raise at the meeting.
11.2 Stithians Post Office and Toilet Conversion:
Work continues. By the date of your meeting, the new roof should be in place following extensive replacement of various timbers. The cost of the roof will be £1,900, some 50% cheaper than it would normally be. Timber has been supplied by LA Phillips at favourable prices. There has been other expenditure, not least of which is the timber mentioned above, but invoices are not yet to hand other than for expenditure on plumbing fittings bought by Cllr Nicholls and presented for reimbursement under Agenda Item 22.

One further item to note is the fact that Michelle Firminger has, rather than going to the trouble of having two meters fitted, agreed to pay all the electricity costs as this will only involve one light in the toilet.

She has, however, requested a wash basin in the shop as she will be preparing/handling food. I don’t think it would be unreasonable, given the arrangements over the electricity, for the Parish Council to pay the whole water bill, at least initially subject to review should her usage prove to be excessive.

The seemingly simple task of converting the unmetered supply to a metered one is proving somewhat problematic with different people telling me different things. Hopefully, however, I have now found a very helpful contact by the name of Chloe at EDF and I sent her what I hope is the relevant paperwork on 11th May. I shall report any further progress to your meeting.

A further progress report prepared by the Chairman is attached as Appendix 1 to this report for Members’ further information.
11.3 Review of Toilet Cleaning Contract:

As Members are fully aware, there will in future be only one unisex/disabled toilet to clean.

It was agreed at the April meeting under Minute 17/04/16(2) to write to Michael White giving him three months’ notice of the fact that his contract for toilet cleaning would be re-negotiated. This was done in a letter dated 26th April which advised that the new rate would take effect from 1st August. The current specification for the work is attached as Appendix 1 to this report for Members’ information. Although Members agreed this at the November meeting, they may wish to take this opportunity of making any amendments they consider necessary.  Indeed, there are some which I have identified in the Appendix and Members may well have others.

Members will see that I have attempted to make it clear that whilst the cleaning duties as regards the actual toilet have decreased, the cleaning of the whole building and its environs is still included, something which I am not convinced was previously done as thoroughly as it should have been.

Regarding the payment to the Contractor, I have a real problem in recommending a revised payment. I know that the payment is what he tendered and that he is aware that it is to be re-negotiated in the light of reduced duties but he is only currently paid £81.16 per month. One doesn’t need a degree in maths to work out that this equates to an extremely low hourly rate. We are fortunate that we have someone who will do the work for this amount. If and when a new contractor takes over, the budget will need to increase considerably!

As I have said, I cannot recommend a revised payment and therefore leave it to Members to decide what reduction, if any, to make.

JV Calvert

Clerk and RFO                                                                                
11th May 2016    
Appendix 1 to AGENDA ITEM 11.2
Report on Toilet Refurbishment.
Decision Required:
Members are requested to consider the following report.
As members are aware from the reports (and photographs) e-mailed to them, when work commenced on the refurbishment of the toilets a number of unforeseen problems were discovered. On removing the inner walls we were able to remove the ceilings throughout the building. This revealed that the roof trusses were riddled with woodworm and that the roofing felt was both rotten and brittle and large areas of it had already fallen into the roof void.
Following the decision to re-roof the building, work commenced on removing the tiles, which revealed that the roof trusses were in such poor condition at their edges, that a large number of them needed totally replacing or large areas of repair along with serious dry rot as well as woodworm. The wall plates were also badly rotted and some areas were also in need of replacement. Repair work has now taken place and a new roof has been put on the building. 
This involved replacing the old felt with the latest specification ‘breathable’ felt, new battens and cement fibre slates. The entire roof now complies with the latest specification allowing the continuous circulation of air between the felt and the slates.
The major part of the wiring is now complete and the installation of the ceiling plasterboard should have started by the time of our meeting.
Obviously this has held up the refurbishment, but it is important that the repairs are carried out properly and to the correct standards. 
It is fortunate that the work was started when it was, as the condition of the building was a lot worse than we believed and could have resulted in the collapse of part of the roof in the near future.
However, on the plus side, members of the Parish walking past have all commented on how much better the toilet block now looks and are appreciative of our efforts to repair it and provide a Post Office at the same time. 
Cllr. P Tisdale
May 15th 2016.
The Expenditure, Income and Reconciliation Appendices can be found on the website under “Financial Reports”.  The Appendix to Agenda Item 11.3 may be seen upon application to the Clerk.
AGENDA ITEM 12.1

This is merely a list of current Planning Applications prepared for the convenience of Councillors and is not included here. Anyone wishing to see it may do so upon application to the Clerk.

AGENDA ITEM 12.3(a)
Application Ref;  PA16/03126 Proposal Existing residential dwelling with attached stores. Change of use from residential stores to 2 number attached holiday 1 bed rental units. Property has been used as residential unit with attached stores in excess of ten years. Units will have existing access from road to west of main entrance. Amenity parking and storage facilities will be within the area indicated red on plan. Existing roof to be adapted to accommodate conservation roof lights. Location Little Trewince, Herniss Lane, Herniss, Cornwall.
Decision Required: 
Members are requested to consider the following report in order to reach an informed decision regarding the above planning application.

Date of Site Inspection:
9/5/2016 
Councillors who undertook the site inspection:
Councillors PC Blease and V Kavanagh

REPORT:
Background:
The application is for conversion of existing residential stores into 2 one bedroomed holiday lets. The extensive residential stores comprise of various rooms which were used as farm buildings many years ago and are attached to the dwelling house.
The holiday lets will be facing a court yard away from the main dwelling. The court yard has adequate parking for numerous cars and is served by its own access gate set back from the road. As both letting properties will be one bedded it is unlikely that more than 2 cars will ever be parked there as a result of this application.
The proposal and plans are sympathetic to the site and existing buildings maintaining existing walls, windows and features. The roof has clearly been renewed in recent years and the only additions on the plans are for 3 velux windows, a conservation roof light and 2 metal chimneys for wood burners.
The proposal is within the current footprint of the building and makes a sensible use of the space available whilst still leaving enough undeveloped storage space to serve the main dwelling.
Matters of Concern:
None
Cllr P.C. Blease

9/5/2016
AGENDA ITEMS 12.5(a)&(b)

Planning Appeal Submissions

Clerk’s Report for Meeting on 17th May 2016
Summary of Decision Required (Details in report):
To ratify the actions of the Chairman in respect of representations to the Planning Inspectorate concerning Penhalurick Barton Solar Farm and an agricultural conversion at Trewithen.

Report:
It was resolved under Minute 04/04/16 that authority be delegated to the Chairman to submit appropriate representations to the Planning Inspectorate by the due dates in respect of Penhalurick Solar Farm and an agricultural conversion at Trewithen.
12.5(a) Penhalurick Barton Solar Farm:
The following response was sent on 25th April, the closing date being the 27th:

Stithians Parish Council would like to reinforce its original objections to this application as stated in its response to Cornwall Council, in its role as Consultee, on September 30th 2015.

We would, however like to add the additional comments to those previous objections.

Since the refusal of permission by Cornwall Council, the application for the erection of a single wind turbine with a tip height of 77 metres with associated infrastructure on land at Lower Lancarrow Farm, Four Lanes (PA13/08296) has been lost at Appeal. This site is just over 1km to the WNW of this application site and we believe that the large majority of the criteria in that Appeal are also of relevance to the application on this site.

The Inspector commented in the final paragraph of his conclusion:

‘Against this, I have specifically identified harm to the landscape character and appearance of the local area and the AGLV, contrary to the Framework. The Planning Practice Guidance makes it clear that the need for renewable energy does not automatically override environmental protection or the planning concerns of local communities. Protecting local amenity is an important consideration which should be given proper weight in planning decisions. Taking all this into account, I find that the adverse impacts of granting permission would significantly and demonstrably outweigh the benefits. For the reasons given above and having regard to all other matters raised, I conclude that the appeal should be dismissed.’
When members of the Parish Council carried out a site visit and met with representatives of the applicant, the fields were leased to a local farmer who had a crop of sugar beet growing which was almost ready for harvesting.

The applicants classified this as grade 3b soil, which is still suitable for growing food crops, and we believe this could be raised to 3a with proper treatment and should remain as an area for growing food in an area where it is possible to grow two crops per year. 

No provision appears to have been made to mitigate the loss of habitat for the birds and wildfowl over wintering in the fields under consideration or the extensive range wildlife that use this AGLV.
We are also concerned about the access to the site, which has restricted views of the highway in both directions and is close to a blind bend.

We have also attached some photographs of the damage caused to the Pencoose Solar Farm, situated around 2km away to the east, by the recent storms. The application site is in the dip behind the panels below the Transmission Tower on the horizon in photo 001.

The resulting damage has caused even greater concerns as the panels on this site were bolted into the ground, whereas it is intended that the panels on the application site will only be mounted on rods which are pushed into the ground. Should such an event of this nature occur at the application site, their proximity to residential properties and the potential for injury or damage to people or property is of serious concern.
The picture below is the one referred to. Four others were sent as well
[image: image2.jpg]



12.5(b) Agricultural Conversion at Trewithen:

This is actually an appeal against the decision of Cornwall Council that the proposed conversion is not permitted development and that planning permission would therefore be required. Parish Councils are not consulted upon applications of this nature for prior approval and therefore no comments were made. Indeed, neither the Chairman nor myself was aware that such decisions could be appealed. 

Because no comments had initially been made and the fact that the grounds for refusal were that it could not be demonstrated that the site was used solely for an agricultural use as part of an established agricultural unit, something of which the PC has no knowledge, the Chairman made no representation to the Planning Inspectorate.

For Members information, the application was PA15/06538 and relates to 2 Treweege Row, Trewithen. The website carries 11 public comments, 8 objecting and 3 in support. The location of the barn is shown below.
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AGENDA ITEM 13
Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be held on 17th May 2016 

LICENSING APPLICATIONS
Decision Required:
To note and accept the content of the report on Licensing Applications.
Report:
As Members are aware, I receive an e-mail every week detailing all licensing applications. Up to 9th May there had been no applications affecting Stithians.

For Members’ information, who wish to check applications for themselves, the link to the website is www.cornwall.gov.uk/default.aspx?page=21173
I receive no such assistance with details of applications received in relation to sex establishments and so still have to do that myself. I last checked the link to their website which is www.cornwall.gov.uk/default.aspx?page=28415 on 9th May and found no new applications in respect of the licensing of sex establishments affecting Stithians or anywhere in Cornwall for that matter!
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                     

10th May 2015
AGENDA ITEM 14.1

Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be held on 17th May 2016

New Cemetery Provision

Decision Required:
1. To note and accept the content of the report. 
2. To ratify the e-mail vote to arrange for the re-hanging of a gate.
3. To ratify the action of the Clerk in informing the Glebe Agent as detailed in the report. 
Report:
Members are well aware that the tenant farmer was requesting a right of way through the car park, something which Members will not entertain, particularly when a perfectly adequate alternative is available. I informed the Glebe Agent of this following April’s meeting when the farmer had agreed to consider the alternative whereby the access through his field could be fenced.

On 4th May, the Agent informed me that this would be acceptable subject to the Council re-hanging a gate at the end of the Cricket Club track on a new post so that it would open against the new fence rather than the hedge of the cemetery. This was put to Members via an e-mail vote on 5th May and was agreed by a majority vote. 

I informed the Glebe Agent on 9th May that the Council was willing to accept a condition whereby the Council would arrange for the gate to be re-hung, making it clear that no payment would be made to the farmer. I re-iterated that the clause relating to a right of way through the car park must be removed and reminded him of the 13th June deadline. Hopefully revised terms of sale will be received soon.
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                                    

10th May 2016
AGENDA ITEMS 15.2 – 15.4
Footpaths, Highways & Environment Portfolio -

Clerk’s Reports for Meeting on 17th May 2016
Summary of Decisions Required (Details in report):

1. To note and accept the content of the report concerning Crellow Fields Amenity Area.

2. To note and accept the content of the report concerning the meeting with the Cormac Area Manager on 3rd May 2016.
3. To decide whether or not to proceed with the transfer of Crellow Fields Amenity Area from Cornwall Council.
4. To note and accept the content of the report concerning the refurbishment of the notice board at the Institute.
Reports:
15.1 Environment Portfolio Holder’s Report:

The Portfolio Holder has advised me that she had nothing to report at the time of the preparation of the agenda. She may or may not report verbally to your meeting if appropriate.
15.2 Meeting with the Cormac Area Manager – 3rd May 2016:

The notes of this meeting appear as Appendix 1 to this report.
15.3 Crellow Fields Amenity Area:
It was agreed at the April Meeting under Minute 14/04/16(2) that, following information received from a resident, I would prepare a report on this matter for consideration at this meeting.
As previously stated, I have heard nothing further from Cornwall Council and therefore assume that they accept the current situation. I informed the Cormac Area Manager at the meeting with him on 3rd May that nothing had yet been decided and that Cormac should continue to maintain the area. I also informed him that the matter was to be discussed at this meeting.

In my previous report I informed Members that I had been in contact with the owner of 27 Crellow Fields who had told me that he had sealed three of the discharge pipes and was awaiting the necessary stopper for the fourth. He had said that he would let me know when the fourth one had been sealed but having heard nothing further, I asked him about it on 5th May, following which he informed me that they were all sealed off and that he just needed to put the end caps on which he hoped to do over the weekend of 7th May.

As I informed Members at the April meeting, I had received an e-mail from a local resident bringing to my attention several matters of which he was of the opinion were in need of addressing. Members have seen the e-mail and the pictures. His main concern is the boggy nature of the area and the fact that the stopping up of the discharges from no.27 does not appear to have improved matters. He was also concerned that a resident had used the area whilst constructing a fence and caused damage which is shown in the pictures. He also reported the fact, and supplied pictures to show it, that the dog bin had not been emptied for some time. I reported this to Cornwall Council on 10th May.

Members will recall that the matter of the transfer of this area was put on hold pending the stopping up of the discharges. As this has now been done, albeit possibly to no avail, Members now need to decide whether or not to go ahead with the transfer. The matter of residents gaining unauthorised vehicular access can be prevented by the installation of lockable bollards at each of the access points. The problem of the boggy ground may be something that the Council would have to live with and manage in whatever way it was considered appropriate.

Cllr Blease visited the area on 10th May and has circulated pictures to Members and will no doubt report verbally to your meeting on the present condition of it.
15.4 Institute Notice Board:

As reported previously, a suitable PVC window has now been sourced for use as a notice board but, because of the on-going work to the toilets and the problems encountered, no time has been available to progress the matter. Any further information will be reported verbally at your meeting.
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                             

10th May 2016
Appendix 1 to AGENDA ITEM 15.2

NOTES OF MEETING WITH THE AREA MANAGER,

CORMAC SOLUTIONS LTD, 14.00hrs 3rd MAY 2016
Present:

Ben Dickinson (BD), Cormac Area Manager

Cllr Peter Tisdale (PT), Chairman, SPC
Cllr Joy Thomas (JT), Portfolio Holder for Environment, SPC

Cllr Phil Blease (PB), Assistant Portfolio Holder for Environment, SPC

John Calvert (JVC), Clerk, SPC 
Colours indicate action required by that person.
1 Closed Churchyard:  
JVC advised that it had been confirmed in an E-mail from Rupert Spencer that payment from CC for 2016/17 would be £559.56, the same as 2015/16. He had signed and returned the agreement on 20th March but had had no response. BD to follow up.

Although it was raised at the end of the meeting, the matter of problems being caused by a tree in the wall is recorded here for ease of future reference. JT referred to an apparently diseased tree causing a bulge in the wall. JVC advised that this had been identified when Viv Bidgood was the Cormac Area Manager and that the Tree Officer was to monitor the tree and Building Control were to monitor the wall. BD to speak to Viv and follow up.
2 Surface Dressing & Highway Patching Programmes: BD advised that Lancarrow Lane was not included in the 2016/17 programme. The only SD included is at Pengreep. BD tabled plans showing patching works scheduled for 2016/17 for Cot Hill, Herniss to Halvasso, Penhalvean to Little Treweege, Higher Trewithen and Trembroath.
3 Gritting Routes: The situation remains the same in that secondary routes have been formalised for attention once the primary routes have been treated and Stithians is included in this. There was still grave concern over what would happen in a severe winter, which there had not been for some time.
4 Cyclical Maintenance:  now normally only once as year but is being done at present and may be done again depending on finance available following the winter gritting. Not aware of any problems at present.
5 Coastline Boundary on Crellow Hill: No problems reported.
6 Drainage Problem at Longdowns Bus Lay-by: 

BD advised that this would definitely be addressed in 2016/17.

7 Crellow Fields Amenity Area: JVC advised that three of the four drainage discharges had been stopped up and the fourth was due to be done soon. He advised that it was likely that the PC would be taking over the area soon but in the meantime Cormac should continue to maintain it. The matter is still in abeyance at present.
8 Crane Garage: As previously, Enforcement case closed as no breach. It was noted that the site was getting worse again with vehicles blocking sight lines and generally being parked on verges. BD advised that there was little CC as Highway Authority could do but undertook to check if there was a Clearway Order in place in which case it would be an offence to park on the verges..
9 Stithians Centre Parking: 
Extra disabled space will be added if and when a TRO for other matters is implemented in the area.

JT had pointed out at the July meeting that the dropped kerb at the disabled space was often obstructed by a parked vehicle. BD was to arrange for white “bar marking” but had been informed that, because of financial restrictions, white lining could only be done at junctions and centre lines. It was now thought that there was, in fact a bar marking. JVC to check.
JT had previously wondered if a suitable warning sign could be affixed to the SC wall. PB advised that the SCMC had considered the matter but had decided against it because it could not be enforced. BD had no objection to it and it was thought that even if it was not “official” it may well help. PB to ask SCMC to reconsider.
10 Speed Watch: Following the agreement of 3 Members to receive training following a request from Cllr John Thomas, the matter had still not progressed. Nothing whatsoever seems to be happening. JVC to try approaching the new PCC and the local MP.  
11 Longdowns Central Refuge: The  Local Member’s Scheme for a refuge and a review of speed limits in the area, along with most of the other schemes submitted had not been included in the programme of approved schemes. No-one seems interested in activating the speed camera. JVC to try approaching the new PCC and the local MP.  
12 Bus Stops: Situation remains the same in that BD and PT had inspected the two sites but BD had ascertained that neither had a legal order and CC would therefore not agree to the marking as they were considered new schemes. They are therefore on a wish list.
13 Playground Inspections: JVC had previously advised that, contrary to what BD had been told, CC’s inspector was not trained to carry out annual inspections and that the PC would once again be engaging the services of the inspector used in 2015. The inpection was done on 3rd April and the report had just been received.
14 Refurbishment of Milestones: No progress at present because of work being done to toilets. BD will supply the necessary materials as and when the PC is ready to refurbish the milestones. When weather conditions permit, PT and RN to inspect and PT to inform BD how many need repainting (Some will merely need cleaning) 
15 Road Markings at Penhalvean: This work has been done.

16 Sign at Trolvis: Done.

17 Gribbas Corner: BD has note that yellow lines are needed if and when they can be included in an Order.
18 Weeds: PC has engaged a contractor to carry out weed spraying in 2016/17.

19 Unauthorised Signs on the Highway: PT has previously pointed out that more and more signs were appearing throughout the parish and particularly mentioned the Bed Shed which were being removed following his representation to Edwina Hannaford. BD advised that they are taken away as and when Cormac become aware of them. Signs at Herniss relating to Kernow Adventure Park were particularly mentioned again. BD to investigate.
20 Mud on Highway: Having written to several landowners informing them that they must keep highways free of mud and that if Cormac had to remove and deposits, they would be recharged, BD advised that he had had several responses promising proper action in future. Time will tell!!

21 Bus Stops at Pelean Cross: JT had previously raised the matter of the positioning of bus stops at Pelean Cross pointing out that two of them were such that when a bus stops, traffic cannot pass. BD advised that, having been considered by officers and the ward councillor(s), the matter had been referred to the Passenger transport Unit. BD to ascertain result. He further advised that white lining at Pelean Cross had been completed.
22 Stithians Dam Sign:  JT had previously raised the matter of bad signage at the end of the road leading to Stithians Dam. BD had advised that, because of financial restraints, he was only authorised to replace regulatory signs but he would see if the existing sign could be cleaned. It can’t and needs replacing but no finance at present.

23 Fair View Cottage, Tubbon Hill: The matter of the placing of another container extremely close to the road was further discussed. BD had been informed by their legal department that to pursue the matter was not expedient. It was noted that there were doors that opened directly onto the highway. JVC advised that the Enforcement case was still ongoing.
24 Road to Trewithen Moor: JT had previously advised of several parts where the road edge was crumbling. It was noted that this would be addressed as part of the patching works indentified in Para 2.

25 Vandalised Signs: the Stithians sign near the playing field obscured with black paint had been cleaned but the bridleway sign at Tresevern had not. BD to chase.

26 30 mph Sign:  JVC had reported that the 30mph sign on the right as one enters Stithians from Goonlaze had faded. BD advised that, as this is a regulatory sign it would be replaced.
27 Sunny Corner Bolt Hole: JT had previously advised that this was again blocked causing flooding of the road. BD advised that it was necessary to get a JCB into the adjacent field to clear the ditch. This necessitated the removal and reinstatement of a fence, for which permission had now been obtained. The work was expected to be done fairly soon.
28 Other Matters:
· Finger Post at Tremenhere: JVC advised that it had been reported at the Annual Parish Meeting that this sign, having been recently refurbished by Cormac, was already starting to rust. BD to rectify.
· Footpaths in Crellow Lane: JVC advised that it had been reported at the Annual Parish Meeting that parts of these footpaths were being damaged by buses. BD to investigate.
· Overhanging Vegetation: JVC advised that it had been reported at the Annual Parish Meeting that there were several roads in the parish where adjacent vegetation was overhanging to such an extent that larger vehicles were being forced onto the wrong side of the road. There were also instances in the village itself where footpaths were being obstructed. BD to provide booklets and pads of notices for issuing by the PC.

· Potholes Outside Shop: JVC advised that it had been reported at the Annual Parish Meeting that there were two potholes outside the shop. He further advised that he had reported them on 28th April and they were repaired on 29th. Grateful thanks to Cormac for the prompt response.

· Damage to Hedge near Trevales: PT reported that a hedge had been damaged by a tractor & trailer. BD to investigate.

· Fence adjacent to FP2: PB was concerned at the fact that a 1.95 metre high fence had been erected alongside part of this footpath which in parts had left a very narrow passage for the footpath adjacent to the river. JT advised that some of the left-over materials from the fence were now in the river. JT has also ascertained the name and address of the owner of the land in question. BD to seek advice from Penny Hodgson of Countryside Access.
29 Meeting ended: 15.05. 

30 Next Meeting: Scheduled for Tuesday 5th July 2016 at 14.00hrs at Goonlaze.

JV Calvert

Clerk
Stithians Parish Council 

4th May 2016
AGENDA ITEM 16.1

Playing Field Portfolio

Clerk’s Report for Meeting on 17th May 2016
Summary of Decision Required (Details in report):
To note and agree the content of the notes of the Playing Field Progress Meeting held on 9th May 2016 and the actions contained therein with particular reference to the financial implications.

Report:
16.1 Playing Field Progress Meeting:
The notes of the Playing Field Progress Meeting held on 9th May appear as Appendix 1 to this report. Members are requested to note the content thereof with particular reference to the financial implications arising therefrom. By accepting the report, Members agreeing to accept the various quotations referred to therein. 

I would remind Members that, until it is decided otherwise, meetings are now held bi-monthly.

JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                  
10th May 2016
Appendix 1 to AGENDA ITEM 16.1

NOTES OF PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS MEETING HELD ON

MONDAY 9th MAY 2016

Present: 

(RN) Councillor R Nicholls – Playing Field Portfolio Holder 

(TM) Tyrone Martin - Playing Field Caretaker  

(JVC) John Calvert - Clerk 

Apologies: 

None
Notes of Meeting:
As has become normal practice, the notes of the previous meeting, in this case, 7th March 2016, were used as an agenda with any other items included under “Other Matters” or as necessary. 
1. Pavilion:

Replacement Pavilion:

It had been agreed at a meeting of the Parish Development Working Group on 28th January 2016 that Grenville Tresidder would prepare drawings of a pavilion based on parameters stipulated by the group for consideration by the Council. He had also agreed to obtain an estimate for a topographical survey of the playing fields. GT had sent JVC the estimate for the survey and further quotes were considered by the PC. Lowest was from 3D Surveys and it was due to take place on 9th and 10th May.
2. Replacement Play Equipment:
It had been previously agreed that further investigation into more play equipment should be undertaken to include a visit to Feock to look at a zip wire. No progress to date.
3. Caretaker’s Inspection Reports:
All previous matters now addressed and invoices paid.

Inspection Report Dated 8th May 2016:

TM provided a quotation in the sum of £27 for repairing the two areas of safety surfacing using the repair kits recently obtained. This was accepted.

He also provided a quotation in the sum of £6.75 for repairing epoxy cement in the Skateboard Park. This was accepted.
4.  Annual Safety Inspection:
JVC advised that the 2016 Inspection had been carried out and the report was discussed. The following actions were identified as needing attention:

· Cradle Swings: The report identified several problems. It was therefore agreed the TM would provide a quotation for replacing two legs, the cross bar (if needed) and the two seats and associated chains and fittings. This would then provide a refurbished piece of equipment suitable for many more years’ service.

· Flat Swings: Top links on the short connecting chains are worn. TM to investigate and report.
· Slide: Steps are 13mm apart. Gap should be filled so that a 100mm sphere cannot pass through. Also need anti-slip treatment. Low priority so leave until more pressing matters have been dealt with.

· Monkey Bars:  Well known as a cause of injury but also recognised as having a high development value. Monitor.

· Net Climb: Horizontal bar at the bottom is not padded. Could prove problematic but no reported accidents to date. Monitor.

· High Metal Slide: Higher than today’s norm but still in good condition. No reported accidents to date. Monitor.

· Multi-Swing: Top links possibly worn. TM to investigate and report.
· Train: Concerned that fall height is greater than 600mm. It was noted that there have been no recorded accidents since its installation over 15years ago. Monitor. The inspector had also noted that the front panel was splitting but TM had already seen this and had rectified it.

· Infants’ Play Area: Some damaged beams on the bridge. TM to provide estimate for turning the complete walkway over rather than replacing individual elements which would be more expensive. Inspector also concerned at gaps at each side of the slide. TM to quote for “baffle boards”.
5.  Other Matters from Previous Meetings:
· Climbing Wall Rope Net:
Still being monitored – all OK at present. Nothing in this respect identified in Annual Inspection
· Tennis Court:

Further moss treatment had been carried out. TM had loosened net but it keeps being tightened. Possibility of notice to users asking them to loosen it once they have played was again discussed. JVC to obtain suitable sign to be placed near tennis court gate. White lines had been repainted. TM had investigated the possible use of tape rather than paint and advised that tape was not considered suitable because of the loose surface.
· Old Playing Field Entrances:
TM was still “keeping on top of the weeds”.  Further moss treatment had been carried out. JVC advised that he had been informed by TM that one of the signs needed a new backing and he had authorised this. TM presented his invoice in the sum of £25 which will be presented to the May PC meeting.
· Dogs in Playing Field:
JVC to obtain suitable signage to allow dogs on leads on the tennis court footpath only.
6.  BMX Track:

Nothing further known about the bird feeder. If it has not been re-erected by the date of the next meeting, the item will be removed from the notes.
7.  Car Park Maintenance:

The situation remains the same in that JVC had previously advised that there was still credit (£759.87) at Lawers for necessary stone and that there was provision of £500 in the 2015/16 budget for maintenance of the car park. Surface OK at present. RN had suggested the use of road planings which could be obtained (when available) from Cormac. These could be more readily rolled and were thought to be more durable. This will be borne in mind when repairs are next needed.

JVC referred to recent damage to the car park fence which he had authorised TM to repair with materials obtained from LA Phillips. TM presented his invoice in the sum of £47.25 which will be presented to the May PC meeting.

8.  Tennis Court Footpath:

TM monitoring and taking action as and when necessary. No problems at present.
9.  Litter:
No problems at present. JVC referred to problems regarding glass adjacent to Ennis & Carbis. TM now monitoring regularly.
10. Staining & Painting of Play Equipment:

It was previously agreed that this needed attention. TM had submitted a quote for labour for painting and staining all equipment in the old playing field with materials being obtained from LA Phillips. The other quotations that had been promised had not materialised. In abeyance until better weather when TM will do it.
11. Youth Shelter:

No known problems. 
12. Other Matters:
· Condition of RFC Training Pitch:
JVC advised that the revised 2016 MOU which included for the RFC to roll and seed the training area at the end of each season as necessary had been signed. TM to check condition of pitch and report.

· No Waiting Cones:
JVC had previously advised that Cornwall Council were willing to supply these to Parish Councils for use at community events and that SPC had ordered 150 to be kept in the pavilion. These had now been delivered.

· Sky Saw:
TM had previously expressed concern that the four uprights were showing signs of rotting at the top and this would eventually affect the security of the metal supports for the chains.  It was suggested that it may be possible to use a “wood hardener” to prevent further decay. TM had investigated and found them to be OK but would fibreglass them as soon as he could.
· Tree near Bowling Club:
JVC advised that this was due to be removed on 11th May.

· Fence to Ennis & Carbis: JVC advised that, following information received from CLLR Mrs Thomas, TM had, on his instruction, effected repairs. TM presented his invoice in the sum of £10 which will be presented to the May PC meeting. It was noted, however, that three replacement panels were needed. TM to provide quote.

13.  Next Meeting:
It was agreed that the next meeting would be at 2pm on Tuesday 12th July 2016 at 18 Edward Street, it not being possible to hold it on the Monday because of Stithians Show. 
JV Calvert, 

Clerk,              

9th May 2016
AGENDA ITEM 19.1

MINING VILLAGES REGENERATION GROUP AND COMMUNITY NETWORK MEETING

Held at the Mills Hall, Carharrack on Thursday 17th March 2016

Present

Cllr Carl Martin (Carharrack PC); Tony Reynolds (Clerk, Carharrack PC); Cllr David Firth (Chacewater PC); Alan Blamey (Clerk, Gwennap PC); Cllr Ashley Wood (Lanner PC); Cllr Philip Gerrish (Portreath PC); Cllr John Newcombe (St Day PC); Steve Penny (St Day PC); Cllr Roger Nicholls; John Calvert ( Clerk, Stithians PC); James Biscoe; Charlotte Caldwell (Cornwall Council);     

Apologies

Cllr Mark Kaczmarek (Cornwall Council); Cllr Rob Knill (Chacewater PC); Cllr Ray Humble (Gwennap PC); Cllr Peter Tisdale (Stithians PC); Cllr Joyce Duffin (Cornwall Council); Cllr John Thomas (Cornwall Council)

Minutes of last meeting – matters arising

The minutes of the last meeting were approved as a true and accurate record.  

Financial Report

There were no reported changes since the last meeting.

Parish Reports

AW asked for any additional issues/ news to be reported as follows;

Carharrack PC

13 potholes have been reported to Cormac.

Gwennap PC

The clerk position has been marketed and more applicants are sought.

Portreath PC

PG reported on the public meeting regards flooding issues in the village and at Bridge.  An emergency plan group is being set up. It was acknowledged that there was negligence at central government level regards support for organisations like South West Water and the Environment Agency.

St Day PC

CC gave an update on the CIC she has helped them establish regards the Old Church group and their aims and objectives.

Concern was expressed regards the mine shafts opening up and what was being done regards new developments.

Community Network update

CC gave an update on the Local Devolution Fund and outlined the projects that had been supported in phase 1.  She reported that support had been granted in principle, for the Mining Villages project and that she had asked AW for more information which can be presented to the panel in phase 2.

She stated that the new Community Chest funding starts again in April and encouraged people to alert community groups that this funding is available very soon.  Application forms can be sent to interested groups.

Discussion on Task lists from Parishes

As RK from Chacewater PC was unable to attend, it was agreed that Parishes be given more time to work up their lists and that this is deferred to the next MVRG meeting.

Email Planning alerts

CC had circulated the instructions from JC.  This is working well. PG made the point that plans when presented “paperless” are not scalable.

Closure of Cardrew health centre

CC gave an update on the new urgent care unit at Barncoose which will commence in August 2016 and open longer hours and she updated on the strength of feeling at the recent CN Panel meeting.

Overall, the MVRG are okay with the decision to move the unit.

JN said that St Day are still awaiting a decision from the appeal meeting concerning the proposed new dispensing chemist in the village but that he spoke up at the recent meeting and those presiding over the meeting seemed to be listening.  JN will let everyone know as soon as he knows the outcome of the decision.

Planning Partnership Peer Review

AW said that the Peer Review will be discussed at Cornwall Council.  CC don’t accept all the comments in the review and the MVRG agree with this.  Bullying in the planning department has been cited.  There was a suggestion that the Strategic Planning meeting be scrapped.  AW said that he feels more councillors need to be involved in the decision making process.  AW asked members to send comments to either himself or PT.  

A special meeting about pre applications will be called.

AW raised the issue of the SCHLAA and said he would circulate the response to his email from Cllr Edwina Hannaford.  The issue of the friendly link officer’s unavailability for Lanner PC was raised.

Local Plan Update

The examination is due in July (since notified as May) and AW asked if members wanted a meeting before then to specifically discuss this issue.  The consensus was ‘yes’.  

It was suggested that St Ives TC be invited to a future meeting as they are about to go to the referendum on their Neighbourhood Plan.

Environment Asset List

There was scepticism regards whether Cornwall Council has knowledge of all its assets and CC said that yes it does and there is an excellent GIS mapping system which can zoom into any CC owned asset and get all the specific site details.  She offered to show any member this system in operation as it is live on the Council’s intranet.  AW and Lanner PC have taken up this opportunity and she has checked sites since the meeting for Carharrack PC and St Day PC.

Topics for next meeting

· It was suggested and agreed that PT gives an update on CALC
· Task List as agreed – facilitated by Cllr Rob Knill, Chacewater PC

· Discussion on Electoral Reform/ Review

Any Other Business

DF updated about the bridge closure and likely traffic impacts in and around Chacewater.

Date, time & venue of next meeting

Thursday 12th May at 2:00pm at Chacewater Village Hall.
AGENDA ITEM 20

Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be Held on 17th May 2016

Correspondence Received
SUMMARY OF DECISIONS REQUIRED (Details in Report):
· To note that the RBL will be holding Services of Remembrance at the War Memorial on 1st June and 1st July 2016.
· That, subject to the usual conditions, Consent be given for a “Messy Church Event” to be held on the Playing Field between 3pm and 5pm on Sunday 24th July 2016.
· To note receipt of information from Cornwall Council relating to Murdoch Day 2016.
· To note receipt from Cornwall Council of their Communities & Devolution Newsletter dated April 2016.
REPORT:
Since the last meeting, the following correspondence has been received:
	Date
	Type
	From
	Subject
	Action Taken/Requested

	21/04
	Verbal
	Royal British Legion
	Remembrance services
	See Section 1 of Report

	07/05
	E-mail
	“Messy Church”
	Use of Playing Field
	See Section 2 of Report

	10/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Murdoch Day
	See Section 3 of Report

	10/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Communities & Devolution Newsletter – April 206
	See Section 4 of Report


1. The Royal British Legion are holding two services of remembrance at the war memorial as follows:

· 1st June at 11am to commemorate the Battle of Jutland.

· 1st July at 11am to commemorate the Battle of the Somme.

It is hoped that as many Members as possible will attend.

2. The Churches in Stithians are again seeking to hold a “Messy Church Event” on the Playing Field as they did last year. They want to hold it on Sunday 24th July between 3pm and 5pm. Members are aware, of course that the St Stythians Fayre is to be held the day before and I informed them of this. The “Messy Church” organiser has been in touch with them and they will be leaving the marquee for them to use if necessary. I therefore recommend that consent be given for their use of the Playing Field.

3. I circulated this to Members for information on 10th May. Murdoch Day is to be held on 18th June.

4. I circulated this to Members for information on 10th May.
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                              
10th May 2016
AGENDA ITEM 20(A)

Clerk’s Additional Report for May 2016
Correspondence Received between Report & Meeting
SUMMARY OF DECISIONS REQUIRED:

1. To note information received from Cornwall Council concerning drop-in events to ascertain views on Community Led Local Development.
2. To note information received from Cornwall Council concerning surfacing and patching works in the Parish.
3. To note receipt from Cornwall Council of the May edition of their Devolution Newsletter.
4. To note receipt from Cornwall Council of a special edition of their Devolution Newsletter containing a briefing on the Cornwall Electoral Review.
REPORT:
The following correspondence has been received since the agenda for the meeting was circulated:
	Date 
	Type


	From


	Subject


	Action Taken/Required

	11/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Community Led Local Development 
	See Note 1 below

	12/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Surfacing Works
	See Note 2 below

	13/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Devolution Newsletter
	See Note 3 below

	16/05
	E-mail
	Cornwall Council
	Devolution Newsletter
	See Note 4 below


1. During May and June, Cornwall Council are holding events across Cornwall where they are asking the views of the public, businesses, trade associations, voluntary groups, social enterprises, development trusts and town and parish councillors on how they create jobs, achieve long term economic growth and address Cornish needs in Cornwall. The nearest one to us is a drop-in event at the Community Centre, St Day between 5pm and 8pm on Friday 27th May. Information was circulated to Members on 12th May.

2. I have received from Cornwall Council schedules of surfacing and surface dressing works for 2016/17. As we know from meetings with the Cormac area Manager, they are not as extensive as we would like they are as follows: 

Surface Dressing:

· Crellow Fields – Full length

· Trewithen from Trembroath Cottages to Trewithen Cottage

· Trewithen from Treskewes Cottage to Trewithen Cottage

· Lancarrow Lane – Full length

Surfacing & Patching:

· Halvasso from its junction with Herniss to the access to Lower Halvasso
I can furnish any Member who wishes to see it, with a copy of the full programme.

3. I circulated this to Members for information on 13th May.

4. I circulated this special edition containing a briefing on the Cornwall Electoral Review to Members for information on 16th May.

JV Calvert

Clerk                                                                                             

17th May 2016
AGENDA ITEM 21 – URGENT

Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be held on 

17th May 2016

PA15/03046 Two Acre Farm, Kembroan, Stithians - Stationing of residential touring caravan for a temporary period of 3 years to run alongside planning approval PA14/09975 for six polytunnels – URGENT ITEM.
Reason for Urgency: An e-mail was received from Mr Paul Kew-Jones, a Planning Officer at Cornwall Council on 13th May 2016 which, under the agreed protocol, needs a response by 20th May.

Decision Required:
To decide upon a suitable response to Cornwall Council in respect of their communication under the terms of the Planning Protocol in respect of PA15/03946 – Two Acre Farm, Kembroan.
Report:
Because the fact that this caravan had appeared in contravention of the approval for the poly tunnels, for ease of reference Members have been kept abreast of developments such as there have been in the Compliance Report. It is not, however, strictly a Compliance matter, although they have been consulted by the Case Officer.

I have now received the following which, as stated above needs a response by 20th May, hence the Chairman has agreed to consider it as an urgent item:

As you are aware this one has been dragging on for some time and needs to be resolved. 

Stithians PC initially resolved in their consultation response: 

“NOT to support the application as it was considered that there was no justification for residential occupancy of the site. If, however, the Case Officer is minded to recommend approval, then it is requested that the matter be considered by the planning committee.”
Following on from the County Land Agents initial comments (see attached) (APPENDIX 1) we sort further clarification to which he responded as follows:

The principal aim behind the applicant’s endeavours is to establish a community style vegetable/fruit enterprise and once up and running, the applicants would leave site and endeavour to replicate the system on land at Feock which it is understood that they own.  The proposal thereafter is for people living locally to take on the management and being close to hand this would negate any consideration of temporary and/or permanent accommodation on site.  For this type of operation/business, the calculation of the functional need element is challenging which was why in my conclusion I did state that it was ‘finely balanced’.  Having visited a number of poly-tunnel based businesses, the applicants have developed the enterprise at Stithians quickly and it is very clear to see on the ground the effort and time this has taken to progress and I have no doubt that particularly during the hotter summer months, the applicants would have been working very long hours on site in respect of production and watering.
The financial information available is limited but if you have been to site and spoken to the applicants, you will know that they are able to clearly articulate their financial plans.  For temporary accommodation it is the planning element that is the focus rather than the level of profit as the business is developing.  All monies are currently coming from the applicant’s own resources and whilst they were challenged about this lack of factual information they are clearly aware of the costs to date.  The applicants were clearly advised to develop a more appropriate accounting system which will become more important as the business develops and the cash flow increases. 

It was made clear in the report that the applicant’s intention is to remove the temporary accommodation and it was suggested that a shorter permission period of less than 3 years may be worth considering but that the application overall was finely balanced.

Although the case is not a straight forward one the CLA is supportive of it based on its temporary tie to the Polytunnels application PA14/09975.

I have been in lengthy discussions with the Management and Enforcement Teams to seek the best way forward to maintain control over the proposed development and site as a whole. To do this it is considered that the application should be APPROVED but to include a Condition to remove other structures currently on site (i.e. shed and growing frame etc); saying that they should all (apart from the approved structures) be removed from site within 1month of permission being granted. The reason behind this is that Enforcement of a Condition would be a lot quicker than if we were to REFUSE the application and serve an Enforcement Notice seeking the removal of the Caravan(s), sheds, growing frames etc currently on the site. The reason for this is that Enforcement of a Condition cannot be Appealed against whereas an Enforcement Notice relating to a REFUSAL can (and take a much longer time period to resolve). 

This would tidy up the site in the interim, until a subsequent submission for the Retention of the Polytunnels is submitted.

Please Note: Condition 3 of the Polytunnels Permission PA14/09975 says:

The polytunnels hereby permitted shall be removed and the land restored to pasture on or before 11 December 2017.

Reason:  To enable the Local Planning Authority to retain control over the development because insufficient information was submitted to justify the development on a permanent basis. 
· A Temporary Siting Condition would also be added linking the retention of the Caravan to this same date. 

· A subsequent application will need to be submitted prior to the 11 December 2017 if the applicants wish to retain the polytunnels; from what the applicant has claimed this would not include the caravan currently submitted. Such an application would however be judged on its own merits. 

· As a separate matter to the recommended CONDITIONAL APPROVAL it is also suggested that an application be submitted to regularise the use of the Fodder Store/Loose Box building approved under Decision Notice W2/PA08/01697/F (i.e. to change the use to a day/rest room and ancillary storage).

Given the above, I ask (in line with protocol) whether Stithians Parish Council are willing to AGREE TO DISAGREE on this occasion, in order that the case be dealt with under delegated powers as an APPROVAL. 
In accordance with the Protocol for Local Councils, you now have three options:

1.   Agree with my recommendation.

2.   Agree to disagree.

3.   Maintain your objection to/support for the proposal against my recommendation and request committee consideration by the planning committee (which I will then discuss with the Divisional Member who may or may not agree with your view).

Please tell me which option you wish to choose within 5 working days from the date of this communication (as discussed I believe you have a meeting on the 17th May).  If option 3 is selected, please note that the Protocol explains the importance of a representative from your council attending and speaking at the planning committee meeting so the committee can fully understand your council’s reasons for proposing a decision which is contrary to that of the case officer.   

If I do not hear from you within 5 working days, a delegated decision will be issued in accordance with my recommendation.

I have made Members aware in previous reports that the above would be the likely outcome of discussions and whilst at first sight it might not seem the correct decision, it does, as is explained, mean that the site can be tidied much quicker than using the enforcement route which could well take until the expiry of the proposed consent in any case.

The e-mail is, I think, self-explanatory and is the best way of addressing the problems at the site. To use the Case officer’s words when I spoke to him “There’s method in my madness” and I see what he means.

I therefore recommend that Members agree with his recommendations.
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                                                    

16th May 2016

Appendix 1 to AGENDA ITEM 21

AGRICULTURAL NEED APPRAISAL FOR CORNWALL COUNCIL 

TEMPORARY ACCOMMODATION
	1.
Proposed Development-


	Stationing of residential touring caravan for a temporary period of 3 years to run alongside planning approval PA14/09975 for six polytunnels

	2.
Location –
	Two Acre Farm, Stithians,Cornwall

	3.
Applicant –
	Mrs Susan Crowle

	4.
Planning Reference –
	PA15/03046

	5.
Chief Land Agent Reference –
	W3/15

	6.
Report by -
	Russell Wheeler BSc (Hons) MRICS

	7.
Dated – 
	3 June 2015


8.
Brief Background to Application and Applicant's Stated Reasons for Requiring the Proposed Development in Respect of Existing/Proposed Farm Enterprise -

In 2014 the applicant purchased a single field enclosure at Stithians that extends to 1.41 Ha (3.5 acres).  When the land was purchased there was an existing access and stables/general purpose building on site.  The applicant has recently erected six poly-tunnels together with some fencing.


The purpose behind the purchase of the land is to establish an enterprise that will grow herbs and some vegetables to be sold via the wholesale trade.  The applicant intends to manage the enterprise on an organic basis and understands the requirement of the Soil Association.  The herbs will be grown both inside the poly-tunnels and outside.  Herbs to be grown outside will include:  Sage, Rosemary and Thyme and inside: Coriander, Basel, Mint and Chives. Some herbs and potatoes have been harvested and the business has a modest cash-flow. More recently, around 85 fruit trees have been planted.

The outside vegetable has been fenced which leaves a strip of land around part of the field that will be grazed.  The emphasis on sale will be via the wholesale market with limited produce being available at the gate.  It is understood at present that the enterprise has an arrangement whereby a single local wholesale will pick-up all the available herbs for sale.  

Current staffing is limited to the applicant and her partner although once the business has developed there will be the opportunity for different organisation such at Duchy College and Glen Carne to assist in addition to the possibility of more permanent staff.

The applicant and her partner are on site and working extensive hours on a 7days-a-week basis. The current application is for a temporary unit of accommodation to be sited adjacent to the existing building
9.
Summary of Principal Consideration/Factors Relevant to this Application
A.
Functional Test 

(i)
Is there a functional need?


There are no standard industry figures for assessing functional/staffing requirements for units similar to the one at Two Acre Farm.  However, the poly-tunnels are becoming established and cash-flow is increasing but the staffing is limited to the applicant and her partner with limited part-time assistance.  On this basis the hours of work are long and will become longer as the enterprise gathers momentum and on the point of fulfilling the functional need.
(ii)
Is this a newly erected agricultural unit or a new farming activity on an established one?


 The enterprise has been developing over the past 2 year and is becoming established.
(iii)
Can the functional need be fulfilled by other dwelling(s) on the unit or in a nearby settlement?


There are no other buildings on the holding and to be suitable any dwelling would need to be in close proximity to the site.
(iv)
Have any dwellings or redundant buildings suitable for conversion been sold in recent years?


 No
B.
Financial Test

(i)
Has clear evidence been produced in the form of a business plan or financial plan to indicate a firm intention and ability to develop the enterprise concerned?


The applicant and her partner do not have a written business plan. However, the applicant and her partner are clearly aware of the costs to date and the income received.  The business is being self-funded and there is a clear understanding of the financial requirements of the business.
(ii)
Has the proposed enterprise been planned on a sound financial basis?


Whilst unwritten, the applicant and her partner have a clear understanding of the business element of the enterprise.
(iii)
Does the proposed enterprise have the prospect of generating a profit (equal to the average annual agricultural wage and return on capital invested) within 3 years?


According to the applicants.
C.
Other Relevant Issues

(i)
Are there other factors which need to be taken into account?

The applicants are clear that their strategic plan is to establish the site within 3 years following which it will be handed over to local community management and at that time any residential element will be removed.
(ii)
Is the proposed siting related to the functional need of the enterprise and other buildings?

The proposed siting is behind the existing building and well-related to the remainder of the site.
D.
Conclusion
As per the previous report, the business currently relies on a single wholesale outlet which could be a difficulty in the future should this arrangement reduce or fail for whatever reason.  However, at present this situation is working well and the cash-flow is increasing.

The external vegetable areas are becoming operationally established and the external grassed areas are being grazed as initially envisaged.  The applicant and her partner are commuting to site and remaining on-site for extensive working days that as the season progresses will become longer.  Whilst there are no standard industry staffing tables, the applicant has worked hard to establish the business over the past two years with the intention that in around 3 years the management will be handed to people in the locality and the residential element as set out in this application will be removed.  

This application is finely balanced but on the basis that the residential element will be removed the supplication is supported although consideration may be given to a shorter temporary permission than the usual 3 years.  










APPENDIX 1
Present/Proposed Land Tenure and Farm/Horticultural Business Details -
(As stated by the Applicant)
a)
Land Tenure/Description and location of existing dwellings
	
	Owner /Occupied
	Full Agric Tenancy

	Seasonal Licence

	Farm/Holding name/identification
	Two Acre Farm

Stithians
	
	

	Total Area - Hectares (Acres)

(As stated by the applicant)
	1.41 Ha (3.5 acres)
	
	

	Elevation A.S.L. - metres

	125-135m ASL
	
	

	MAFF Land Classification (1-5)
	Grade 3
	
	

	Farm Buildings Available
	Former Stables/

GP building

6 Poly-tunnels
	
	

	Farm Dwellings



	Two caravans on-site; one used for office/admin and the other for occasional residential use
	
	


b)
Workers Actually Employed and/or Intended to be Employed in the Business -

 Applicant Plus partner full-time plus occasional part-time assistance.
c)
Scale of Business in Typical Year
	Average Livestock Numbers
	Area of Crops and Grass

	8 Sheep used for grazing un-cultivated land (Not-owned)
	6 Poly-tunnels with increasing levels of production of herbs and vegetables.

	Limited numbers of chickens for eggs
	External vegetable growing areas becoming established


AGENDA ITEM 22

Authorisation of Payments – May 2016

Decisions Required:
1. To approve payment of the sums shown in the report totalling £3,089.24 along with sums in any additional report which may be tabled at the meeting.
2. To approve payment of any additional expenditure agreed by resolution during the meeting.

Report:
1. The table below shows, as usual, invoices received since the last meeting as well as the usual monthly and other payments to be made. Figures in parentheses in the last column relate to the explanatory notes below the table.

2. Invoices received between the date of the circulation of this report and the date of the meeting will be reported at the meeting as appropriate in a report tabled at the meeting.

	Type
	Date Due
	Payee
	For
	VAT
	Total Amount
	See Note

	E
	17/05
	Clerk
	May Salary
	
	1250.67
	(1)

	E
	17/05
	Clerk
	April Expenses (Appendix 1)
	
	49.99
	

	E
	17/05
	HMRC
	Clerk’s Tax under PAYE - May
	
	312.60
	

	E
	17/05
	M White
	Toilet Cleaning  - May
	
	81.16
	

	E
	17/05
	M White
	Litter Picking - May
	
	132.37
	

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Playing Field Caretaker - May
	
	598.35
	

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Lower Churchyard - May
	
	69.10
	

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Cemetery Maintenance - May
	
	74.40
	

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Backing for Sign on Playing Field Gate
	
	25.00
	(2)

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Make Safe PF Fence adj. Ennis & Carbis
	
	10.00
	(3)

	E
	17/05
	Tyrone Martin
	Labour for Repairs to Car Park Fence
	
	47.25
	(4)

	E
	17/05
	Rob Turner
	Annual Playground Inspection
	
	115.00
	

	E
	17/05
	Fenland Leisure Products Ltd
	Safety Surface Repair Kits
	37.33
	224.00
	(5)

	E
	17/05
	Office Smart
	Box of Copier Paper
	2.75
	16.50
	

	DD
	24/05
	EDF Energy
	Electricity Supply - Toilets
	2.34
	49.05
	

	E
	17/05
	Cllr R Nicholls
	Reimbursement of Expenses
	5.63
	33.80
	(6)

	
	
	
	TOTALS 
	£48.05
	£3,089.24
	


Notes:

Members will recall that I warned in February of a £15 charge to be made by the Bank for unauthorised borrowing. To date, this charge has not been implemented so I think it is safe to assume that, as the account was overdrawn for only a very short period, they have waived it.
1. This is the Clerk’s gross salary (£1,563.27) less Income Tax due from the Clerk under PAYE for the month of May. 
2. I authorised this work, having received a report from Tyrone Martin and it was discussed at the Playing Field Meeting held on 9th May.
3. This work was authorised by me following receipt of a report from Cllr Mrs Thomas. It is also referred to in the notes of the Playing Field Meeting held on 9th May.
4. Tyrone Martin reported the fact that the fence to the car park in the playing field had been damaged and that three posts and associated rails were in need of replacement. Again, I authorised the work and it is referred to in the Playing Field Meeting held on 9th May.
5. The purchase of these was authorised under Minute 15/04/16(2).
6. This is reimbursement for plumbing materials purchased from Plumbase for use in the conversion of the toilets.
JV Calvert, 

Clerk & RFO                                                                                             

10th May 2016
Appendix 1 may be seen upon application to the Clerk.
AGENDA ITEM 22(A)
Additional Authorisation of Payments – May 2016

Decision Required:
Members are requested to approve the additional payment shown in the table below in the sum of £475.64.
Report:
Since the Agenda was circulated, the following invoice has been received:

	Type
	Date Due
	Payee
	For
	VAT
	Total Amount
	See Note

	E
	17/05
	Independent Rural Services 
	Removal of Tree
	70.83
	425.00
	1

	E
	17/05
	LA Phillips
	Bin Bags for Litter Clearance and Materials for Car Park Fence
	8.44
	50.64
	

	
	
	
	Totals
	£79.27
	£475.64
	


Notes: 

1. Members accepted the quotation for this work under Minute 20/04/16(1) and it was carried out on Wednesday 11th May. Members will recall that the Bowling Club had agreed to contribute towards the cost and their cheque has already been received.
JV Calvert,
Clerk & RFO                                                                                                

17th May 2016










































































































































